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PREFACE 

The contents of this monograph were originally delivered as the Grlfflth 
Thomas Lectures In Wycllffe Hall, Oxford, In November 1982. These lectures, 
delivered annually, commemorate a former Principal of the Hall. As I 
present them In this form, I recall with much gratitude the kindness and 
hospitality of the present principal and Hrs. Shaw while I was In Oxford 
for the lectures. I have also pleasant memories of the late Bishop Stephen 
Nelll, then resident at Wycllffe Hall, who honoured the lectures with his 
encouraging presence. 

I am glad to offer the lectures In this revised form to the TSF monograph 
series. 
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I NTRODOCT ION 

In the final sentence of a book about Paul, after summing up his ethics In 
the statement that 1 to serve In love Is perfect freedom', I concluded& 1 1n 
this, as In so many other respects\ Paul has remained unsurpassed In his 
Insight Into the mind of Christ.• 

When the Principal of Wycllffe Hall Invited me to deliver the Grlfflth 
Thomas Lectures for 1982, he suggested that an amplification of that last 
remark would be an acceptable theme for the lectures. I readily acceded to 
his suggestion, for I cou~d think of no theme more congenial. 

Ascertaining the •lnd of Christ 
One question arises Immediately when the mind of Christ Is mentioned. 
Where do we find the mind of Christ clearly expressed? Unless this 
question can be answered satisfactorily, lt will be difficult to assess how 
far Paul, or anyone else, has enjoyed Insight Into his mind. 

Several years ago Professor Paul Mlnear commented on the readiness of many 
churchmen, especially In ecumenical gatherings, to make confident 
pronouncements about the mind of Christ In relation to one Issue or another 
of the present day, without being at all clear about the source from which 
their knowledge of his mind Is derived. 

1 1t Is true that on virtually every controverted Issue, appeals 
are made to Christ as Lord of the Church, but almost never does 
such an appeal Involve a sustained reasoned study of his teachings 
or example. There are, of course, many kinds of docetlsm, but the 
kind most widely current today Is the partisan claim that Christ 
Is a protagonist for some messlanlsm without any Initial effort to 
define his own historical message and mission by reference to the · 
Gospel sources.•2 

1 should not like the same complaint to be made about these lectures. 

Many scholars nowadays would say that the mind of Christ, for Paul, was the 
mind of the exalted Christ, to which he had- or believed he had­
Immediate access, they would add that the mind of the historical Jesus was 
of little Interest to Paul and that, even If lt had been of great Interest 
to him, we In our day have no certain source of Information about lt. One 
scholar assured me In 1965 that only six, or at most eight, of the sayings 
ascribed to Jesus anywhere In the Gospels were probably authentlc1 I doubt 
If these would provide a sufficiently broad basis for ascertaining the mind 
of the historical Jesus. 

For my part, I do not share the 'disseminated incredulity' In this re~ard 
which T.W.Manson once deplored In some of his continental colleagues. For 
present purposes the mind of the.hlstorlcal Jesus Is well enough expressed 
In the earliest gospel strata, and confidence Is Increased when the same 
outlook or message Is found to be conveyed by different sayings or actions 



Independently recorded In two or more strata. The more Independent one of 
the other any two strata or sources are, the more telling Is their evidence 
when they agree on some emphasis In the teaching of Jesus. If~ for 
example~ I find such agreement In the special material of Matthew and of 
Luke, and then recognize the same emphasis In Paul, I am encouraged to 
believe that here Paul has grasped and reproduced the mind of the 
historical Jesus, which Is no different from the mind of the exalted 
Chrlst.4 lt Is essential to Paul's gospel that the exalted Christ, with 
whom he was directly acquainted, Is Identical and continuous with the 
earthly Jesus, the crucified one, whom he had never known. 
So far as the Fourth Gospel Is concerned, these lectures have not drawn 
upon lt for evidence regarding the mind of Christ. I believe Indeed, with 
Will lam Temple, that 1 the mind of Jesus Himself was what the Fourth Gospel 
dlsclosed•5, but that this Is so would have to be argued In a parallel set 
of lectures. If lt can be separately shown (as I am confident lt can) that 
Paul and John, each In his own way, apprehended and expounded the mind of 
Christ, the cross-correspondences between them will be the more Impressive, 
but here we confine ourselves almost entirely to the synoptic sources as a 
basis for comparison with Paul. 
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1~ 'VE HAVE THE HIND OF CHRIST 1 

The IMitation of Christ 
There Is one place In his surviving correspondence where Paul claims to 
have the mind of Christ, In the context In which the claim Is made he Is 
concerned about the tendency evident among some of his Corlnthlan converts 
to profess a higher wisdom than that attained by ordinary Christians. The 
higher wisdom which they professed, however, was really a form of secular 
wisdom- that wisdom which had been exposed as folly by the moral 
effectiveness of the gospel of Christ crucified. The true wisdom, Paul 
Insists, Is that which Is Imparted by the Spirit of God- none but the 
Spirit can fathom or communicate the depths of the divine thoughts. 'For 
who', he asks (echoing Isaiah ~0•13), 1 has known the mind of the Lord so as 
to Instruct hlm7 1 Then he adds, making his customary transition from the 
Septuaglntal kyrlos as the equivalent of Yahweh to the Christian kyrlos 
as the name bestowed on Christ, 1 But we have the mind (nous) of Christ• -
not Indeed •so as to Instruct him' but so as to be Instructed by him (1 
Corlnthlans 2116), Chr 1st, he has said earlier In the same letter, Is 
himself 'the wisdom of God' (1 Corlnthlans 112~,30) or, as lt Is put more 
fully In Colosslans 2a), 1 In him are concealed all the treasures of wisdom 
and know! edge, • 

For Paul, however, the mind of Christ had ethical as well as Intellectual 
Implications. To him 'knowledge' (gnosis) was an empty thing In the 
absence of love, and the mind of Christ was a mind of love. This appears 
from the reference to the mind of Christ In the Introduction to the Christ 
hymn (Phlllpplans 2•5), where the PhllJpplan Christians are urged to put 
others' Interests before their own and thus have this mind among themselves 
which was manifested In Christ. The Greek wording Is different 
(touto phronelte en hymln, not nous or Its related verb), but that Is of 
minor lmportancea the point Is that the mind of Christ Is revealed In 
self-denying concern for others. 

The Christ hymn (to which we shall return) may well be an Independent 
composition which Paul reproduces In full because lt Is so apposite to his 
appeal for humility and unity of heart. But Paul Is quite capable of 
expressing the same thought In his own words, as he does In 2 Corlnthlans 
8a9 where, after appealing to the Christians of Corinth to make a liberal 
donation to the Jerusalem relief fund, he adduces the example of Christ as 
the supreme pattern of generosltya 1You know the grace of our Lord Jesus 
Chrlsta though he was rich, yet for your sake he became poor, so that 
through his poverty you might be enriched,' 

lt Is plain that Paul set himself to reproduce Christ's example of loving 
self-sacrifice and humility In his own life. This was no easy exercise for 
him, but thanks to assiduous self-discipline, reinforced by the grace of 
the Spirit, Paul reached the point where he could recommend his own example 
to others as an Instance of what lt meant to follow the example of Chrlsta 
1 Be Imitators of me, as I for my part am an Imitator of Christ• 
(1 Corlnthlans 11a1). 1 With these words', says Geza Vermes, •Paul, 
deviating from the Jewish Imitation of God, Introduced Intermediaries 
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between the Imitator and his ultimate divine model. First of all, Imitate 
mea who am an Imitator of Jesusa who Imitated God, 1 6 He contrasts 
Epheslans 5a1, 'Be Imitators of God, as dear children', where no 
Intermediary appears. 

Let this be said flrsta In Paul's thought Jesus Is not merely an Imitator 
of God1 he Is the Image of God. In him the character of God is embodied in 
a human life, set forth for all to see. 

Secondly, even In the gospel tradition Jesus presents himself as an 
examplea 'Learn of me, for I am meek and lowly In heart', he says, speaking 
In the role of the divine wisdom (Matthew 11a29). Thirdly (as Dr. Vermes 
recognizes), when Paul offers himself for Imitation, he does so not as 
providing an Independent standard but as being himself an imitator of 
Christ. lt was one thing to commend the lmltatlo del to Jews and God­
fearers who had learned something of the character of the God of Israel, 
and who, In addition, could probably recall saints who were themselves 
Godlike In their lives. But Paul was addressing former pagans, who were 
strangers to the true God before the gospel reached them and who had never 
seen Christian behaviour until the apostle and his companions visited them, 
Should any of these former pagans ask how the lmltatlo del worked out In 
practice, lt would be helpful to point to a 1 ivlng example and say, 'This 
Is how an Imitator of Christ lives.' And If the person to whom the 
question was put was the only Christian known to the questioner, then lt 
was a challenge- a sobering challenge Indeed- to that Christian so to 
live that the Imitating of him was Ipso facto the Imitating of Christ (and 
therefore of God), 

Paul's distinctive approach to Christian ethics appears In his teaching 
about the Spirit's creation of the Chrlst-llkeness within the believer. He 
sets this over against the principle of righteousness by law-keeping, 
whether one thinks of the acquiring of a righteous status In the sight of 
God or of the cultivation of practical righteousness In dally life. But 
this teaching does not exclude the ethical motif of the Imitation of 
Christ. lt Is clear that Paul himself practised the Imitation of Christ. 
When he exhorts his friends In Corinth 'by the meekness and gentleness of 
Christ' (2 Corlnthlans 10a1), he speaks of qualities which he knows to have 
characterized the historical Jesusa that he viewed them (as some have 
argued) rather as qual ltles of the exalted Lord Is Improbable. To insist 
that he did so view them suggests a determination to allow the historical 
Jesus to play a minimal part In Paul's thinking. Meekness and gentleness 
were not qualities that came naturally to Paul, but he set himself to 
cultivate them because they were manifested in Jesus on earth and also, no 
doubt, because experience taught him that they were Indispensable qualities 
for the discharge of a pastoral ministry. The cultivation of these 
qualities, moreover, was not left to his own unaided efforta Meekness and 
gentleness were the fruit of the Spirit of Christ, who reproduced them, 
with other elements In the Chrlst-lmage, In those whose 1 Ives he lndwelt. 
Indeed, apart from the presence and power of the Spirit, Imitation of 
Christ could become another form of legalism, If Christ's example were 
treated as an external standard to which believers were required to 
conform. But If, as Paul maintained, believers lived In Christ and had 
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Christ living In them, his example was far from being a merely external 
standard. 

When, as we have seen, Paul holds up to those same Corlnthlans, as an 
Incentive to generous giving, 1 the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ• who 
Impoverished himself for the enrichment of others, this Involves not simply 
the Imitation of Jesus• dally attitude and conducta it Is a matter, In 
B B Warfleld 1 s words, of 1 Imitating the Incarnation•? - reflecting the 
grace which the Lord displayed In humbling himself to become man. But it 
Is not the humility of his Incarnation alone that Is In vlewa he 
Impoverished himself supremely by enduring death on the cross. No one Is , 
quite so poor as a crucified person, stripped of the last vestiges both of 
material property and of human dignity. 

1Let this mind be in you ••• • 
In this regard, however, the outstanding text Is the Christ hymn of 
Phlllpplans 2a6-11, already referred to. Two preliminary questions arlsea 
does this hymn express the thought of Paul, and do the words which 
introduce lt encourage the readers or hearers to look to Christ as their 
example7 

To the first question the answer Is 1Yes 1 • Whether the Christ hymn Is 
Paul's original composition or not, he would not have Introduced it at this 
stage of a very practical exhortation If lt had not said exactly what he 
wanted to say. 

To the other question my answer would again be 1Yes•. Paul has just been 
urging the Phllipplan Christians to esteem others better than themselves, 
to consider the Interests of others rather than their own, to cultivate a 
common mind of love and sympathy. How can this be achieved7 By 
cultIvatIng the m lnd of Chr I st.1 touto phrone I te en hym In ho ka I en 
ChristO l'!sou. 

The precise force of this injunction depends on the verb implied but not 
expressed in the subordinate clause. 1 Have this mind among yourselves 
which also ••• in Christ Jesus.• lt is argued, indeed, that 1 1n Christ 
Jesus• is the regular incorporative expression so characteristic of Paul, 
and that the verb to be supplied in the relative clause Is identical with 
the form in the principal clause, phroneite- treated this time, however, as 
Indicative, not as Imperative. 1Thlnk thus (be thus minded) among yourselves 
which you also think (as you are also minded) In Christ Jesus• -that Is, as 
members of his society, Incorporated Into him. 

But if Paul refers, as he no doubt does, to their common life 1 In Christ 
Jesus•, he ~nslsts that this life 'in Christ Jesus• Is to be marked by 
those qualities which marked the personal life of Christ. So Professor 
Moule understands hima 1 Adopt towards one another, In your muSual 
relations, the same attitude which was found in Christ Jesus.• Once again 
Paul adduces the humility which Christ displayed in becoming man, emptying 
himself rather than exploiting his equality with God In self-aggrandisement 
-the same humility as he displayed throughout his earthly life, when 1 He 
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walked the path of obedience all the way to death, and that, the death of 
the cross' (GNB), where his humiliation reached rock bottom. 

But If the Imitation of Christ Is recommended In Phllpplans 2a5, it Is his 
self-forgetful concern for the Interests of others that Is to be imitated. 
This same attitude of consideration for one another, and especially 
consideration of the weaker by the stronger, was the point of Paul's 
recommendation of his own example to the Christians of Corlntha 'Place no 
stumbling-block In the way of Jews, Greeks or church of God', he says at 
the end of his treatment of the Christian attitude to the question of food 
offered to Idols, 'even as I for my part please all people In all things, 
not seeking my own advantage but that of the many, with a view to their 
salvation' (1 Corlnthlans 10a32f.). 

From these words it appears that Paul knew that consideration for others 
and refusal to Insist on his own rights were characteristic of Christ. He 
made it his aim to follow the example of Christ In this, so that his own 
example might be safely followed by others. We need not suppose that Paul 
was confining his attention here to Christ's humility In becoming man or 
even In submitting to death. True, Paul would have agreed that Christ's 
Incarnation and crucifixion were outstanding tokens of his concern for 
others, but he evidently had positive knowledge that Christ's course of 
life between these two poles was marked by fhe same concern. 

In the other places where Paul recommends his own example to his converts, 
the precedent of Christ's attitude and conduct Is not Invoked so explicitly 
as it Is In 1 Corlnthlans 1111, but it Is lmplleda he would not have 
thought of setting himself up as an Independent standard of behaviour. His 
•ways' were 'ways In Christ', as he says earlier In the same letter, In 
another 'imitation contexta 'Please, be Imitators of me. This Is why I am 
sending Timothy to you, he Is my dear and trusty child In the Lord, and he 
will remind you of my ways In Christ (my Christian way of life), as I teach 
everywhere In every church' (1 Corlnthlans 1u16 f.). Timothy would remind 
them of Paul's •ways' not only by word of mouth but by attitude and 
conducta as Paul said of him to another church, 1 1 have no one like him, 
who will be genuinely anxious for your welfare' (Phlllpplans 2a20). And 
Paul's own ways could not have been •ways In Chrl st', whether he comm~nded 
them by precept or by example, If they had not been consonant with the ways 
of Christ hlmself.9 
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2. PAUL'S KNOWLEDGE OF CHRIST 

To speak about Paul's knowledge of Christ Is to speak ambiguously• do we 
mean his knowledge about Christ or his personally knowing Christ? And what 
Is meant by 'Christ• - the historical Jesus or the exalted Lord? This 
chapter Is not restricted to one or the other of these alternatives, but the 
distinctions Involved are real and Important. 

Paul knew about the historical Jesus, he never knew him personally. He knew 
about the exalted Lord, but more than that• he knew him personally, and his 
greatest ambition was to know him better. 

Knovledge 1after the flesh' 
No discussion of this subject can dispense with some consideration of Paul's 
much canvassed words In 2 Corlnthlans 5•16, •even If we once knew Christ 
after the flesh, henceforth we know him (so) no longer. 1 We shall understand 
them better If we forget all about the Idea that Paul here deprecates any 
Interest In the historical Jesus. The phrase •after the flesh' (kata sarka) 
Is adverbial, not adjectival! lt Is a modifier of the verb 'know' (•knew•), 
not a qualifier of the noun 'Christ•. When people become united to Christ by 
faith, Paul says, their whole perspective alters. Their perspective on 
human beings In general, and certainly their perspective on Christ, 
undergoes a change. As his words are rendered In the New English Blblet 
'With us therefore worldly standards have ceased to count In our estimate of 
any man1 even If once they counted In our understanding of Christ, they do 
so now no longer.• 

There Is a minor question here• does Paul refer to a changed understanding 
of Jesus, the once crucified and now exalted Son of God, or does he refer to 
a changed understanding of the Hesslah7 lt Is a minor question, because 
In either case his language would be equally vallcr--Tf he refers to the 
personal Jesus, then he means that, whereas he formerly thought of him as an 
Imposter, now he has come to know him as the risen Lord1 whereas he 
formerly thought that he •ought to do many things contrary to the name of 
Jesus of Nazareth' (Acts 26t9), now he knows himself called to proclaim him 
among the nations for the 'obedience of faith' (Romans 1t5). If, on the 
other hand, he refers to the concept of the Hesslah's character and 
achievement, he means that, whereas formerly his concept was a worldly one, 
now he has learned to Identify the Hesslah with Jesus, so that his 
understanding of the Hesslah's character and achievement Is determined by 
his knowledge of the character and achievement of Jesus. 

The evidence rules out the view of Will lam Wrede, who held that Paul had an 
antecedent concept of the Hesslah as a •supramundane, divine being' which 
he retained after his conversion. With his conversion he was able to give 
this concept a local habitation and a name, by transferring to the Jesus of 
his Damascus-road vision all the qualities which he had formerly attached 
to his ideal Hessiah.10 The truth is otherwise• when the Damascus-road 
vision showed Paul that Jesus was the Son of God, and therefore Hesslah, he 
forthwith dismissed from his reckoning the 1Chrlst 1 whom, In his 
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Imagination, he had previously known 'after the flesh'. 

The historical Jesus and the exalted Christ 
Since that first enounter with Jesus Impressed on him that Jesus was the 
risen Lord, it was this aspect of Jesus' Identity that remained uppermost In 
his consciousness. Paul's continuous experience of the risen Lord from his 
conversion onward amounted to a personal knowledge of him - constantly 
Increasing but destined to remain Incomplete until the limitations of 
mortality were removed. But the risen Lord with whom he enjoyed this 
Immediate and continuing personal acquaintance was, In his mind, Identical 
with the historical Jesus, with whom he had not enjoyed such acquaintance. 
This might perhaps account for his preference for the word-order 'Christ 
Jesus' -the exalted Christ who Is also the crucified Jesus. 

With regard to Paul's knowledge about the historical Jesus, he certainly 
had access to first-hand sources-or-fnformatlon about him If he chose to 
make use of them. We recall C H Dodd's famous remark about the topics of 
conversation between Paul and Cephas during the fortnight which they spent 
In each other's company In Jerusalem about A.D.35• 'we may presume they did 
not spend all the time talking about the weather.t11 Our situation today Is 
different. The ever-living Christ may be as Immediately real to his people 
now as he was to Paul then, but we have no opportunity for face-to-face 
encounter with eyewitnesses such as Paul had. 

lt Is commonly said nowadays that we do not know enough about the 
historical Jesus to write his life, or even to compose a Who's Who entry on 
him. Fifty years ago a distinguished series of Bampton lectures before the 
University of Oxford ended with the reflexlon that 'the form of the earthly 
no less than of the heavenly Christ Is for the most part hidden from us. 
For all the Inestimable value of the gospels, they yield us little more 
than a whisper of his volce1 we trace In them but the outskirts of his 
ways•. 12 The lecturer, Indeed, complained that he had been misrepresented 
by those who quoted these words out of context 13, and it must be freely 
acknowledged that In their context they are coupled with a fine expression 
of Christian hope• 'Only when we see him hereafter In his fullness shall we 
know him also as he was on earth.•14 That Is reminiscent of Paul's 
contrast between the present, when we know only 1 In part', and the future 
consummation, when we shall know as we ourselves are known (1 Corlnthlans 
13•12). But quite a number of scholars today would say that Professor 
Llghtfoot's words about the limits of our knowledge express their own 
position exactly, and they would not complain of being misrepresented. 

Let me say (although this Is not the place to embark on a new quest of the 
historical Jesus) that In the gospel tradition we have Indeed the basis for 
an adequate knowledge of the historical Jesus, even If it Is not so 
extensive as historians might desire. Nor should the Fourth Gospel be 
omitted from this assessment, for even If lt contains a greater proportion of 
redactlon to tradition than do the others, yet the historical tradition Is 
reliable and the redactlon provides a permanently true Interpretation of it. 
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Paul's vltness to the resurrection 
To return to Paula why did he so Insistently conclude that the Jesus who 
appeared to him on the Damascus road had been raised from the dead? 
Resurrection was not the only way In which Jesus could have been vindicated 
after his rejection and death. lt has often been suggested that, In the 
gospel predictions of the suffering and vindication of the Son of Han, 
rising from the dead and coming on the clouds of heaven are two alternative 
figures for vindication. Jesus might conceivably have been taken up to God 
directly from the cross. Indeed If we had only the evidence of the letter 
to the Hebrews to guide us, lt could be concluded that this Is precisely 
what happened. And there was, so far as we can tell, nothing In the 
Damascus-road vision Itself to give a different Impression. Paul saw the 
glorified lord, but there was apparently nothing to show how In fact he had 
entered Into his glory. 

If a glorious translation and a resurrection from the dead were originally 
alternative figures of vindication, the reason for the apostles• Insistence 
that Jesus had truly been raised from the dead lay In their own experience. 
With their own eyes they had seen him risen, and they turned their witness 
Into proclamation. Herein, too, lies the Importance of the empty tomb, 
which some at least of them had seen. An empty tomb, Indeed, Is not most 
naturally explained In terms of the reanimation of the body that was 
Intended to occupy lt. If the tomb Is empty, the most natural explanation 
Is that the body has been placed somewhere else, as Hary Hagdalene supposed 
In the Fourth Evangelist's account. But when the discovery of the empty 
tomb was followed by the appearance of Jesus •alive after his passion•, the 
Inevitable conclusion was that he had been brought back to life and had 
vacated the tomb In which he had been buried. This conclusion underlies 
the summary of resurrection appearances presented by Paul In 
1 Corlnthlans 15•5-7· 

Paul's summary of resurrection appearances Is something which he claims to 
have 1 recelved 1 • lt Is noteworthy that lt Insists not only on Christ's 
death 1 for our sins, according to the scriptures• and on his being •raised 
the third day, according to the scriptures•, but also, between these two 
events, on his burial. The mention of the burial. on the one hand underlines 
the finality of his death- to say that someone Is dead and buried Is more 
emphatic than to say simply that he Is dead - but on the other hand lt 
Implies that the resurrection which Is about to be mentioned Is a 
resurrection from the tomb, a bodily resurrection. 

The risen Christ, then, appeared to a series of witnesses- Cephas, James 
and others- and Paul adds to this series the appearance to himself on the 
Damascus road. He did not identify the Lord who there appeared to him as 
one who had undergone a direct assumption from death to glory, he Identified 
him as one who had been raised from the dead, and thus he placed himself In 
the succession to earlier witnesses of the resurrection. 

1 t 1 ooks as If Paul recognl zed that the lord who appeared to him had 
experienced resurrection, not translation, even before he had an opportunity 
of comparing notes with Peter and James In the third year after his 
conversion. But If there was nothing In the conversion event Itself to make 

12 



him prefer resurrection to translation as the means by which the crucified 
one had been glorified, what was the cause of his preference? 

He certainly knew that the disciples of Jesus claimed that their Haster had 
been raised from the dead. He had repudiated this claim as Imposture and 
blasphemy. But now that he had received the direct personal evidence that 
the crucified one was alive and glorified, he was convinced that they were 
right and that he himself had been wrong. But if they were right, their 
claim to be witnesses to Jesus• resurrection must be admitted. He accepted 
the resurrection of Jesus, attested by them, as the means by which Jesus 
entered the glory In which he himself had seen him. He believed already In 
a resurrection of the righteous at the end of the present age• he believed 
now that the first act In this resurrection had taken place In the raising 
up of Jesus. The resurrection age had begun• Paul had the witness In 
himself that this was so because he had seen the risen Lord. He therefore 
not only added his own testimony to those which he had 'received', but 
Insisted on resurrection as a sine qua non of the gospel• 1 1f Christ has 
not been raised, then our preaching Is In vain and your faith Is In vain' 
(1 Corlnthlans 15•14) 

Hartln Buber suggests that a mission to Jews based on the preaching of 
Jesus• translation could have won Jews, as they would have had little 
difficulty In adding Jesus• name to those of earlier Individuals who had 
been translated, such as Enoch and Elljah. A mission based on the 
preaching of his resurrection, on the other hand, was unacceptable to them, 
because to them resurrection was a matter of the race, not of an 
Individual. lt was acceptable to Gentiles, however, for whom resurrection 
was for the Individual specially favoured by heaven, not for the race or 
the mass. 15 

On this last point it should be said that the resurrection of the body, as 
distinct from the Immortality of the soul, seems to have been generally 
unacceptable to Greeks, even where an Individual alone was concerned. They 
would have found a translation or apotheosis more credible. As for Jews, 
the translation of a crucified person would have been practically as 
unthinkable as his resurrection• any form of divine vindication for one 
who died the death of the curse was a contradiction In terms. But once 
Paul found a solution to the scandal of the cross, he had no difficulty In 
accepting the resurrection of Christ as the flrstfrults of the resurrection 
harvest• the resurrection of the one was the first Instalment of the 
resurrection of the many and Indeed guaranteed it. 

For all Paul's Inherited solidarity with the thought of his people, the 
resurrection of Jesus was to him an established fact when once he was 
constrained to concede that the disciples' testimony was true1 therefore it 
was In terms of Jesus• resurrection that his conversion experience had to be 
Interpreted. Hence, too, the centrality of the resurrection In his 
preaching. 

Had he been content to Interpret his conversion experience In Isolation from 
the wItness of those who were In ChrIst before hI m·, he m lght well have 
regarded it not as a belated participation on his part In the sequence of 
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resurrection appearances but as an advance participation In the expected 
manifestation of Christ In glory at the parousla. For wherein, lt may be 
asked, did the glory of God revealed In the face of Christ on the Damascus 
road differ from 'the glory that Is to be revealed to us' of which Paul 
speaks In Romans 8a18, except Insofar as the former revelation was private 
whereas the latter Is shared by all the children of God and fraught with 
blessing to the whole creation? 

Two types of faith? 
To revert to Hartln Buber, he sees the basic difference between Jesus and 
Paul In the 'two types of faith' which they respectively represent. These 
two types are 'faith In ••• • and 'faith that ••• •. For Jesus, he says, as 
for the higher Jewish religion, faith In God does not Involve the conscious 
faith that God exlsts1 God Is there, and Is believed In. For Paul, Christ 
Is the object of faith (as God Is)- 'to us there Is one God, the Father, 
of faith because of the antecedent faith that 'Jesus died and rose 
agaln 1 16. 

Faith In God as the one who Is there and Is believed In was essential to 
Paul's heritage and religious outlook before his conversion as much as 
after it. But Paul had learned from earliest days to believe In God as the 
one who raises the dead, and when his encounter with the once crucified 
Jesus persuaded him that God had raised him from the dead, this supplied a 
new dimension to his ancestral faith In God. His faith that was founded on 
his faith In. The God who raises the dead had actually begun to do so In 
Christ, 'the flrstfrults of those who have fallen asleep' (1 Corlnthlans 
15&20). And even Paul's faith that •Jesus died and rose again' sprang out 
of his faith In Jesus as the one who was there and was believed In from the 
moment when God-;=evealed his Son on the Damascus road. But his faith In 
God remained unimpaired! lt was rather enhanced through his confrontation 
with the personal Image of God. When, however, this Immediate faith had to 
be expressed proposltlonally for the Instruction of others, then 'faith In' 
had to be translated Into terms of 'faith that'. 

'The fe11ovshlp of his sufferlngs' 
Personal knowledge, as we experience lt, Is something that keeps on 
growing, and so lt was with Paul's knowledge of Christ. In one remarkable 
passage (Phlllpplans 3•10,11) he confesses that his life's ambition Is 
wholly concentrated on the knowledge of Christ- 'to come to know him 
(tou gnonal auton) and the power of his resurrection, and the fellowship of 
his sufferlngs, being conformed to his death, If so I may attain to the 
resurrection from the dead.' 

Paul had already advanced far In the knowledge of Christ when he expressed 
himself thus, but he was conscious that he had a long way to go. He found 
In Christ an Inexhaustible fulnessa there was always more of him to know. 
So much was this knowledge a matter of Interpersonal union that 1 to know 
Christ' meant to experience the power of his resurrection and to have a 
share In his suffer lngs. It Is, accordIng to Paul, In the resurrect Ion of 
Christ that the power of God Is supremely demonstrated, and those who are 
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united by fait~ to the risen Christ have this power Imparted to them. This 
Is the power which, among other things, enables the believer to Ignore or 
defy the dictates and enticements of sin and to lead the life of holiness 
which pleases God. lt Is communicated through the Indwelling Spirit• 1 if 
the Spirit of him who raised Jesus from the dead dwells In you•, Paul tells 
the Roman Christians, 'he who raised Christ from the dead will quicken also 
your mortal bodies through his Spirit who lndwells you' (Romans 8111). 
These words not only point forward to the resurrection of the believer's 
body, they also express his enjoyment of the power of Christ's 
resurrection even here and now In mortal life. 

But If, on one plane, the knowledge of Christ Involved for Paul the sharing 
of Christ's risen power, lt Involved, on another plane, the sharing of his 
sufferlngs. To suffer for Christ, says Paul, Is a privilege (Phlllpplans 
1129h moreover, to sufterfor him Is to suffer with him, to experience the 
fellowship of his sufferlngs. If Paul accepted the sufferlngs which he 
endured for Christ's sake In the course of his apostolic ministry as his 
share In Christ's own sufferlngs, this acceptance transfigured and 
glorified them. 'The sufferlngs of Christ abound In us', he says In 
2 Corlnthlans 1•5 - not by way of complaint but by way of rejoicing. When 
he encourages others to 'rejoice In tribulations' (Romans 5•3), he sets 
them a personal example. But this rejoicing In tribulations arises from no 
masochistic Impulse. Paul regarded the hard.shlps of apostolic service not 
only as honourable scars received In the course of campaigning for Christ 
but as positive tokens of Christ's appreciation of his service, not only as 
evidence of his participation In Christ's own suffering but as the means of 
relieving his fellow-chrlstlans (and especially his converts) of some of 
the sufferlngs which they might otherwise have to endure for their faith In 
Christ. This Is the best way of understanding his words In 2 Corlnthlans 
116, 1 lf we are afflicted, lt Is for the sake of your comfort and 
deliverance.• The Idea becomes quite explicit In Colosslans 1124, 1 1 
rejoice In my suffer lngs for your sake, and In my flesh I complete what is 
lacking In Christ's afflictions for the sake of his body, that Is, the 
church.' 

Paul seems to envisage a quantum of sufferlngs to be endured by Christ In 
his body. The primary sufferlngs were endured personally by Christ In his 
death on the cross1 Paul hoped that he himself, as a member of the body of 
Christ, might absorb as many as possible of the secondary sufferlngs which 
were to be endured by that body, so that his fellow-members might have the 
less to endure. Thus Paul might make some recompense for the zeal with 
which he had once made the people of Christ suffer, so making Christ suffer 
In his people. The undesigned coincidence between the conversion narrative 
of Acts and Paul's own words on this subject Is quite Impressive• 'Why are 
you persecuting me7' said the Lord to the persecutor of his disciples, 
while to Ananlas of Damascus the same Lord said, speaking of his latest 
disciple, 1 1 will show him how many things he must suffer for the sake of 
my name' (Acts 9•4,16). 

All this provides an eloquent commentary on the words of Jesus to his 
disciples• 'If any one would come after me, let him deny himself and take 
up his cross and follow me' (Mark 8•34). The disciples to whom this was 

15 



said proved Its truth, but none entered more fully Into Its power than that 
later disciple, 'born out of due time', who spoke of himself as 'always 
carrying about In the body the dying (nekr~sls) of Jesus, that the life 
also of Jesus may be manifested In our mortal body' (2 Corlnthlans 4a10). 
The present manifestation of the life of Jesus, as we have seen from Romans 
8a11, anticipates Its final manifestation on the day of resurrection. 
Moreover, resurrection life and the hope of glory are not for Paul the mere 
recompense for present sufferlnga they are the product of the suffering. 
'This slight momentary affliction Is working out for us (katergazetal 
h!mln) an eternal weight of glory beyond all comparison' 
12'COrlnthlans 4a17). 

Without 'the power of his resurrection' lt would not have been possible for 
Paul to enter so fully Into 'the fellowship of his sufferlngs 1 • But lt Is 
plain that these were the means by which he hoped to attain his ambition of 
knowing Christ, gaining Christ, being found In Christ. The aorlsts of 
Ph Ill pp I ans JaB-11 (kerdeso, heuretho, nona I, katanU!so) probab 1 y all 
point (as katanteso certainly does , to the consummation of this experience 
at the resurrection. lt Is then that, as Paul put lt elsewhere, he would 
know Christ no longer 'dimly, as In a mirror' but 'face to face' 
(1 Corlnthlans 13a12). If 'knowing as I have been known' points forward to 
the resurrection so far as Paul's full knowledge of Christ Is concerned, lt 
points back to the Damascus road so far as Christ's knowledge of him Is 
concerned. The same combination of Ideas appears In Phlllpplans 3a12, where 
Paul speaks of himself as pressing forward to the goal 'so as to lay hold 
of that for which Christ Jesus laid hold of me•. 

'The excellency of the knowledge' 
There was nothing In the world or out of lt that meant so much to Paul as 
this personal knowledge of Christ- 'the excellency of the knowledge of 
Christ Jesus my lord', as he called lt (Phlllpplans JaB). For this all­
surpassing knowledge he counted everything else well lost. 

The knowledge of God was of paramount value In the eyes of the great 
prophets of Israel (Hosea 6a6)a for Paul the knowledge of God was supremely 
mediated through Christ, and In being so mediated lt was Immensely 
enriched. But lt was a person-to-person knowledge that mattered so much to 
Paul, not the partly Intellectual and partly mystical gnosis that was so 
widely cultivated In the Hellenistic world. Such gnosis was highly 
esteemed In the Corlnthlan church, but Paul attached little Importance to 
Ita lt Inflated people, he said, but did not build them up as love did. 
The knowledge which meant most to Paul was Inseparable from lovea any one 
who loves God has been known by him (1 Corlnthlans 811-3). A community was 
helped to grow to maturity much more by love- love to God and love to one 
another - than by gnosis. 

The 'excellency of the knowledge of Christ' Includes the assurance of being 
loved by him and loving him, and loving, for his sake, all for whom he died. 
Such knowledge, for Paul, Is the only kind of knowledge worth having, a 
knowledge so transcendent that, set against lt, every other form of gain Is 
turned into loss. If Christ comprises In himself 'all the treasures of 
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wisdom and knowledge' (Colosslans 2a3), then to know him means to have 
access to those treasures! but to know him for his own sake was what 
mattered to Paul most of all. 

Paul, as we said, had never known the earthly Jesus. If, during Jesus' 
ministry, Paul learned anything about his teaching and activities, it would 
have met with his disapproval. After Jesus' crucifixion Paul thought of him 
with repulsion as one who, by the very manner of his death, had Incurred the 
divine curse. Those who proclaimed such a person to be the lord's Anointed, 
as the disciples of Jesus did, were blasphemers. The well-being of Israel 
demanded their extinction. And, quite apart from Paul's antipathy to all 
that Jesus stood for, how can one enjoy a personal relationship with a man 
who has died, and whom one never knew? 

When, on the Damascus road, God chose to reveal his Son to Paul, the Son of 
God at the same time made himself directly known to him, Introducing 
himself In the wordsa 1 1 am Jesus•. There and then Paul was taken captive 
by him and became his willing slave for life. 'What shall I do, lord7' he 
asked, and the whole of his subsequent career was his response of obedience 
to the answer which that question drew forth. In that moment Paul knew 
himself to be loved by the Son of God who, as he was later to put lt, 
'loved me and gave himself up for me' (Galatlans 2a20). For him 
thenceforth the first and great commandment of love to God was honoured In 
his love for Christ, the Image of God. A relationship of mutual knowledge 
was established on the spot between the apostle on earth and his exalted 
lord, and to explore the fulness of this relationship became Paul's 
constant and unfailing joy. For him, In short, life was Christ- to know 
Christ, to love Christ, to gain Chrlsta 'Christ Is the way, and Christ the 
prize.• 
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J, FAITH WORKING THROUGH LOVE 

Faith and love 
'faith working through love' Is Paul's phrase• he uses lt, of all places, 
In the letter to the Galatlans. 'In Christ Jesus neither circumcision nor 
unclrcumclslon has any valldlty1 what matters Is faith, working through 
love' (Galatlans 5•6). The Gentile Christians to whom this letter was sent 
were being encouraged by visiting agitators to attach great Importance to 
the external rite of circumcision. This had the utmost Importance, under 
the old order of the law, as an Initiatory rite for Jewish males1 but In 
the new order- 'in Christ Jesus', as Paul puts it- it had no relevance or 
value. Paul himself, a Jew by birth, was as a matter of course circumcised 
when he was eight days old, and when he lived under the law he gloried In 
the fact that, like his fellow-lsraelltes, he bore In his body the seal of 
God's covenant with their forefather Abraham. But it ceased to have any 
religious significance when he began to live as a man In Christ, and lt was 
deplorable that Gentile believers should listen to suggestions that, even 
If they were 'In Christ Jesus', they were nevertheless required by God to 
submit to this rite- that, In fact, they were not properly 'In Christ 
Jesus' without it. If they bowed to such pressure, their attention would be 
distracted from the one thing that did matter In the new order - 'faith, 
working through love•. 

I am taking it for granted that the participle energoumene Is to be 
construed as middle voice ('working') rather than passive ('being 
lnwrought'). In fact, In every New Testament occurrence of a form of this 
verb which might be either middle or passive the context supports the 
middle sense, and so it Is here. G S Duncan, Indeed, argues for the 
rendering 'faith ... which Is set In motion by love• 17, the love being the 
love of Christ celebrated in Galatlans 2120, 'the Son of God ••• loved me 
and gave himself up for me.' Faith, In other words, was Paul's response to 
that love manifested to him when God 'revealed his Son' on the Damascus 
road (Galatlans 1•16). No doubt it was1 but In the context of 
Galatlans 5•6 the love mentioned there Is more likely to be Christian love, 
as it Is a few sentences below In verse 13• 'through love serve one 
another.' 

Some expositors have betrayed a measure of uneasiness lest love, In 
Galatlans 5•6, should be thought to play a causative part In the justifying 
process. Luther, for example, In his comment on this verse points out 
that, 'while works based on f~lth are wrought through love, it Is not by 
love that one Is justlfled 1.1 

There are, as Is well known, two extremes to be avoided when we think of 
justifying faith. On the one hand, the faith that justifies has been 
regarded as a Christian virtue, on the ground of which justification Is 
merited. In place of a multiplicity of good works one alone, faith, Is 
required. This, of course, Is to bring back justification by works through 
the window when it has been driven out through the door. On the other 
hand, the doctrine Is sometimes stated In such a way that faith ceases to 
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have any significant content and becomes, so to say, 'part of the process 
of justification. In our anxiety to exclude the Idea of merit•, as 
T W Manson put lt In his forthright way, 'we exclude all Initiative 
whatsoever on the human side and treat man as a mere bottle to be filled 
with the water of llfe.•19 

If faith were a virtue which merited the justifying grace of God, then 
grace would no longer be grace. But faith Is not a bloodless, mechanical 
thlng1 lt Is the positive attitude of the person who exercises lt, the set 
of his or her mind towards God. Being a living attitude, it has ethical 
content -at least potentially. This ethical content will Inevitably 
reflect the character of the God towards whom the faith Is directed! it 
will, In short, reflect the divine love. 

Justification In the parables 
The only place in the recorded teaching of Jesus where the term 'justified' 
occurs In anything like Its Paullne sense Is In Luke 18a14, at the end of 
the parable of the Pharisee and the tax-collector• the tax-collector went 
home, we are told, 'justtiled rather than the other' (Luke 18a14) - which 
does not mean 'more justified than the other' but 'justified, as the other 
was not'. And why7 Not because the tax-collector was a better man than 
the Pharisee - he was In every way a much less desirable character - but 
because he acknowledged his sinfulness and cast himself on the divine 
mercy. God therefore set him In a right relationship with himself, put him 
'In the clear•. The Pharisee, on the other hand, led a most exemplary life 
and relied on his good record to win him acceptance when he approached God. 
In Paullne terminology, he expected to be justified by the deeds of the law 
- In fact, he went beyond what the letter of the law required - but that Is 
not the basis on which men and women are justified by God. 

But If the term 'justified' Is found In one parable only, the reality which 
the term signifies appears In many. In a book published In 1962 Eberhard 
Jungel, following his mentor Ernst Fuchs, gave good reason for Insisting 
that it Is In Jesus' parables that the kingdom of God which he proclaimed 
finds clearest expresslon1 he discerned In them the same eschatologlcal 
note as Is struck In Paul's teaching about justification by falth.20 This 
Is true, no matter to which sources or strata of gospel tradition the 
various parables are assigned. 

The parable of the labourers In the vineyard, for example, belongs to 
Matthew's special material (Matthew 20a1-16). In this parable the first­
hired labourers agreed with their employer about the rate for the job - a 
denarlus for a day's work - but the last-hired were In no position to 
bargain with hlma they accepted his undertaking to give them whatever was 
just and fair. Had they bargained, they might each have received a pondion, 
one-twelfth of a denarius1 as it was, they received a complete denarius 
apiece. Those who were paid at the rate to which they themselves had agreed 
had no cause to complain that they were unjustly treated! those who relied 
on the owner's good pleasure had good reason to be glad that they had not 
tried to bargain with him. The grace of God, the lesson seems to be, Is 
not to be parcelled out and nicely adjusted to the varieties of personal 
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merit. When God bestows hIs grace, he bestows It wIthout reserve. 

Like the parable of the Pharisee and the tax-collector, the parable of the 
prodigal son belongs to Luke's special material (Luke 15t11-32). Here again 
the same point Is made. When the prodigal came home with his carefully 
rehearsed speech, his father might justifiably have said, 'That's all very 
well, young man1 we have heard fine speeches before. But If you really mean 
what you say, then you can buckle to and work as you have never worked 
before. If you do, we may let you work your passage1 but we can't let by­
gones be by-gones as though nothing had happened.' That would not have been 
ungenerous1 it would have gone beyond what the prodigal asked for, and even 
the elder brother might have been content to have him placed on probation. 

But the grace of God does not operate like that. God does not put repentant 
sinners on probation to see how they will turn out1 he gives them a • 
wholehearted welcome and treats them as his sons and daughters. For Jesus, 
as for Paul, the Initiative always rests with the grace of God• God bestows 
the reconciliation! we reGelve it. 'Treat me as one of your hired 
servants•, says the prodigal, but the father calls him 'this my son•. •so•, 
says Paul, 'through God you are no longer a slave but a son, and If a son, 
then an heir•. (Galatlans lu]) 

There Is yet another Lukan parable that Is specially relevant to the 
principle of 'faith working through love' - Indeed, it Is more than a 
parable! it Is a living situation to which a parable Is applied. When 
Slmon the Pharisee entertained Jesus to a meal In his house but neglected 
certain courtesies normally shown by a host to a guest, a woman who 
ventured In from the street lavished her grateful affection on Jesus by 
wetting his feet with her tears and then drying them with her hair. Only 
our familiarity with the story can blind us to the extraordinary and Indeed 
embarrassing nature of her conduct. What Slmon thought about it was what 
anyone would have thought, even apart from the woman's doubtful reputation. 
But Jesus, far from being as Ignorant of the facts of the case as Slmon 
supposed, read the situation accurately and told the parable of the two 
debtors (Luke 7•40-43) to drive home the lesson that one who has been 
forgiven a great debt will respond with great love, whereas no special 
response will be forthcoming from one whose sense of having been forgiven 
Is minimal. (lt might be Interposed by a debater that the man who was 
forgiven a colossal debt In another parable of two debtors - that of 
Hatthew 18t23-35- showed precious little love In return1 but it Is Implied 
that his conduct was unnatural• the two parables are addressed to two 
different situations, and forgiveness and love are not subject to rules of 
Iron necessity.) Where there Is a genuine response of love, there will be 
a forgiving splrlt1 and where there Is a forgiving spirit there will be a 
correspondingly greater appreciation of God's pardoning grace, and still 
greater love in consequence. lt Is God's pardoning grace that finds 
expression In his act of justification. 

Some commentators find dlfflcuty with Jesus' words about the woman• 
sins, which are many, are forgiven, for she loved much.' The logic 
parable, they say, would require 'she loves much, for her many sins 
been forgiven.• Indeed, an attempt has been made to argue that the 
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original Aramaic wording put lt that way,21 but such an attempt Is wholly 
futile. If Luke had Intended to report Jesus as saying that, he would have 
reported him as saying that1 as lt Is, he reports him as saying what lies 
In all our texts. The truth Is that love and forgiveness set up a chain­
reaction• the more forgiveness, the more love, the more love, the more 
forgiveness. 

In view of the plain sense of these parables, lt is odd that James Hoffatt 
should have said so peremptorily many years ago, 'Jesus did not preach 
justification' Paul dld. 1 22 If Jesus did not use the term, he preached the 
reallty1 In fact, we may say with Joachlm Jeremlas that 'nowhere Is the 
connexlon between Paul and Jesus so clear as here•.23 

Jesus, Paul and the •-
Paul's teaching that one Is 'Justified by faith apart from works of law' 
(Romans 3•28) Is bound up with his revolutionary attitude to the law of his 
fathers. How does this attitude relate to that shown by Jesus? 

There Is a well-known agraphon which has found Its way Into the text of 
Codex Bezae between verses 4 and 5 of Luke 61 'The same day, seeing a 
certain person working on the sabbath, he (Jesus) said to him, 11Han, If you 
know what you are doing, you are happy, but If you do not know, you are 
accursed and a law-breaker".' There Is no strong reason for regarding this 
as an authentic verbum Christ!, and yet it has a curious consistency with 
Jesus' teaching. The law of God should be kept, not automatically but 
Intelligently, not only In the letter but also In the spirit. Indeed, there 
may be occasions when to keep it strictly In letter would be to violate it 
In spirit. Hence the Importance of doing the will of God because one knows 
lt to be the will of God- to use a Hebrew expression, doing it llshm~h 
('for the sake of the thing Itself', as Hartln Buber translates lt).2 

In the agraphon just quoted, If the man did not know what he was doing - If 
he was working on the sabbath regardless of the sabbath law, or In defiance 
of the sabbath law - then he was breaking the law, and that was that. But 
If he knew what he was doing, lt Is Implied that he had a good reason for 
doing it. He knew that lt was the sabbath, and he knew that work was· 
prohibited on that day, but there was some consideration which overrode the 
sabbath law and justified him In what he was doing. 

There are some things, Jesus taught, that are so Important that they 
override the ssbbath law. His hearers agreed that this was so. The 
priests In the temple had more work to do on the sabbath than on other 
days, and were quite free from blame when they did it. If the eighth day 
of a male Infant's life fell on the sabbath, he was circumcised, sabbath or 
not,25 Vet these permitted activities were 'ritual' In character (so, at 
least, we should say), not of the sort that Jesus or Paul regarded as 
Important. The works which they regarded as Important were those that 
glorified God and helped human beings. 

In rabbinical rulings generally matters of life and death took precedence 
over ritual law• If delay till the sabbath was past might endanger the life 
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of some person, or even of some animal, then let there be no delay In 
rendering what help was essential. But this Is not how Jesus argued. The 
sabbath, he said, was given for the rest and relief of human beings. 
Therefore anything that promoted God's purpose In giving lt could properly 
be done on that day- healing the sick, for example, regardless of the 
question of urgency or 'emergency•. The sabbath was, Indeed, a speciallY 
suitable day for the performance of such an action, for such an action 
honoured the sabbath by fulfilling the purpose for which lt was Instituted, 
and thereby honoured the Creator himself. 

In so arguing and acting, Jesus maintained that he was keeping, not 
breaking, the fourth commandment. But his attitude to the sabbath did ride 
roughshod over the rabbinical halakhah. That this was the first source of 
conflict between him and the scribes Is attested as clearly by the Gospel 
of John as by the Synoptic records. If, In Hark's account, he defends his 
disciples for plucking ears of wheat or barley on the sabbath and rubbing 
them In their hands to extract the kernels, he shows that he does not 
seriously consider that they were guilty of violating the sanctity of the 
day by doing things which, In the eyes of some legal experts, amounted to 
reaping and grlndlng,26 If, In the Fourth Gospel, he tells the man at the 
pool of Bethesda to carry his mat home on the sabbath or puts a mud 
poultice on the eyes of the blind man before sending him to wash lt off In 
the pool of Slloam, he does not seriously consider that the one action 
Infringes the ban on carrying a burden on the sabbath or that the other Is 
a form of kneading and therefore prohibited on the holy day,27 The 
coincidence of the Synoptic and Johannlne accounts on this provides as 
solid evidence as any one could wish for the historicity of this aspect of 
Jesus• ministry. 

What Jesus• attitude amounts to Is thlst rules are made for the sake of 
people, and not vice versa. Where the letter of the law clashes with the 
Interests of human beings, their Interests should prevail. Where 
appropriate, Jesus appealed not only from the oral tradition but from the 
letter of the written law to the creation ordinances, Interpreted In the 
light of the Creator's purpose In laying them down. 

Doing the will of God Is not a matter of working to rule. This, of course, 
would have been accepted by many teachers In lsraelt the 1tell-me-my-duty­
and-1-wlll-do-lt1 type of Pharisee was In a minority and did not command 
the approval of his colleagues. But the principle of acting llshmah was 
radlcallzed by Jesus -and also by Paul. 

That In Jesus• eyes and Paul's alike people mattered more than things Is 
plain. But the same Is true of all religious teachers worth their salt. 
There are many, however, who readily agree that people matter more than 
things but would Insist that principles or laws are more Important than 
people. For the sake of principle they are prepared to put people to 
Inconvenience, not to use a stronger term1 If lt be urged that someone Is 
liable to suffer Injustice because they stand pat on principle, they will 
plead thAt 'hard cases make bad laws•, as though that were a final 
answer. 2 
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We know how Jesus dealt with this kind of argument. He took seriously the 
prophet•s warning that people might draw near to God so far as lip-service 
was concerned while they were far away from him at heart. If a current 
Interpretation of the law relating to vows Interfered with a son•s duty to 
his parents, then, said Jesus, the legal Interpretation must give wav• 
human relationships were vastly more Important. 

Paul takes the same lln~ Rules and regulations cannot coexist peacefully 
with the spiritual freedom proclaimed and made effective by the gospel. 
Rules and regulations have a deadening effecta lt Is the. Spirit that gives 
life. Sabbath-observance or non-observance Is for Paul a matter of no 
Importance• what matters Is good and happy relations among people - between 
the observers and the non-observers.29 lt Is good, to be sure, that a 
Christian should act out of conviction In such a matter, but strong convic­
tions either way should not lead to animosity, censoriousness or contempt 
towards those of different, even opposite, convictions. 

This emphasis which Paul lays on personal conviction In areas where 
believers are free to choose one wav or the other- •Let every one be fully 
convinced In his own mlnd 1 (Romans 1lt•5)- ties In remarkably well with the 
point of the Bezan agraphon quoted above. 

As Paul puts lt again, with direct reference not to the keeping of the 
sabbath (to which the principle Is nevertheless applicable) but to the 
eating of food forbidden by the Jewish law, 1 he who doubts Is condemned If 
he eats, ••• for whatever does not proceed from faith Is sln 1 (Romans1lt•23) 
-that Is, his conscience will condemn him If he does something of which lt 
does not wholly approv~ The person, on the other hand, who says grace 
over his food and eats lt with a good conscience Is exercising the freedom 
with which Christ has set him free •. (If, however, he refrains from eating 
out of consideration for another•s weaker conscience, he Is equally 
exercising his Christian freedoma he Is not under constraint one way or the 
other.) 

The creation ordinances 
In Jewish thought, Gentiles were su~ject not to the law of Hoses but to the 
seven precepts laid down for Noah aqd his descendants after the flood 
(Genesis 9•lt). Paul makes no reference to the Noachlan precepts. But lt 
was generally recognized among the rabbis that six out of the seven 
precepts were already creation ordinances, the exception being the 
prohibition of eating flesh with the blood In lt. lt Is fairly clear that 
Paul acknowledged the creation ordinances as binding. The prohibition of 
eating flesh with the blood In lt was (In Jewish eves) widely violated In 
the Gentile world, and account was taken of lt In the apostolic decree of 
Acts 15•2~ Paul has nothing to say about lt In his extant letters, but lt 
may be supposed that If he had been asked about lt, his answer would have 
been In line wl'th his answer about meat that had been offered to Idols. 
If, when living among Gentiles, he conformed to Gentile ways (as he did), 
sitting at Gentile tables and eating Gentile food, he could not be sure 
that meat which was served to him came from animals which had been 
slaughtered according to Ievitical rule. On food In general his attitude 
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seems to have been quite similar to that of Jesus, who on one memorable 
occasion made a statement which had the effect, according to Hark 7119~ of 
'making all kinds of food clean' -of wiping out the distinction between 
food that was kosher and food that was not. 

When, however, some of Paul's converts were disposed to treat sex on the 
same level as food, Paul demurred. The creation ordinances were relevant 
here as they were not In respect of food. From the Creator's Institution 
of marriage Paul Inferred, as Jesus did, that 'each man should have his own 
wife and each woman her own husband' (1 Corlnthlans 7•2) -not In the sense 
that marriage was obligatory for all but In the Insistence on monogamy and 
lifelong mutual fidelity for husband and wife alike. For Paul, as for 
Jesus, there was no double standard of sexual morality. 

If some of Paul's male converts saw no great harm In occasional 
fornication, they took it for granted that such license should be open for 
them but certainly not for their wives. Paul, as usual, put the matter on 
a personal footing. Intercourse with a harlot Is not the mere 
gratification of a bodily appetite, as eating or drinking Is. lt Involves 
another human being, lt sets up, even In the most casual encounter, an 
Interpersonal relation which Is as Inconsistent with Christian ethics as 
Idolatry Is with Christian worship. 1 He who joins himself to a harlot 
becomes one body with her', says Paul (1 Corlnthlans 6a16), applying to 
this very temporary liaison the 'anguage used of marriage In the creation 
ordinance and so exposing it as a shabby parody of lifelong marital union. 
This thought of Paul's, In D Sherwln Bailey's words, 'apparently owes 
nothing to any antecedent notions, and displays a psychological Insight 
Into human sexuality which Is altogether exceptional by first-century 
standards. ,30 7 

Jesus refused to relax the Old Testament marriage law as some contemporary 
teachers In Israel d!d. But In giving an Interpretation of lt which 
happens to approximate more to the Shammalte than to the Hlllellte ruling, 
he was far from Imposing an arbitrary restriction on freedom of divorce. 
As with the sabbath law, he went back to the divine purpose In the creation 
ordinance, and redressed, In effect, the unequal balance which operated to 
the disadvantage of women. The wife under Jewish law could not normally 
Initiate divorce proceedings against her husband, and she had little chance 
of redress If he successfully Initiated divorce proceedings against her. 
The 'milder' Interpretation of Hlllel and his school was milder In the 
liberty which lt granted to the husband In extending the grounds for 
divorce- In widening the definition of 'some unseemly thing' 
('erwat dabar) of Deuteronomy 24a1 -but lt did not operate mildly towards 
the wlf~ Jesus' disciples grasped the effect of his Interpretation 
readily enougha If that Is the way of lt, they said, If a man Is stuck 
with hls wife all life long, then 1 lt Is not expedient to marry' 
(Matthew 19a10). 

Paul, for his part, found the celibate way of life congenial. When he was 
Invited to give rulings on marriage and divorce, he reproduced Jesus' Inter­
pretation as something which, bearing the Lord's authority, was beyond 
dlspute1 for the rest, he gave his own judgment In a spirit of 
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responsibility but did not Impose it as binding. 

In this regard, however, one point Is of special Interest• the so-called 
'Paullne privilege'. Where a married man or woman was converted to faith In 
Christ and the spouse remained a pagan, what then? Why, says Paul, If the 
unbelieving spouse Is content to go on living with the pagan, that Is good. 
Far from the unbeliever conveying defilement to the believer, the Influence 
works In the opposite direction• the believing partner sanctifies the 
unbelieving one, and this sanctification extends to their children. This 
could be a transference to the personal plane of the Old Testament ritual 
principle• 'whatever touches the altar shall become holy' (Exodus 29•37). 
But what If the unbeliever walks out on the believing partner, with no 
prospect of return or hope of reconciliation? Just accept the situation, 
says Paul1 the obligations of the marriage bond have lapsed. 

If Jesus' Interpretation of the creation ordinance were regarded as a 
binding regulation, then the Paullne privilege might seem to be a 
modification of it - a more far-re~hlng modification than the exceptlve 
clauses of Matthew 5•32 and 19•~ But Paul Is really concerned, as Jesus 
was, with the highest Interests of human beings. The situation envisaged In 
the Paullne privilege Is one that must have cropped up repeatedly In the 
course of Paul's apostolic mlnlstr~1 lt might Indeed have been one that Paul 
had experienced personally at the time of hls conversion. lt was best that 
the couple should stay together, not only for the preservation of domestic 
peace but also because of the probability that the unbeliever would be won 
by_ the believer's witness and the family would constitute a Christian 
'cell'. 

If, on the other hand, an attempt by the believer to retain the unbeliever 
wllly-nllly would lead to continual conflict, then let the unbeliever go In 
peace. Paul had to decide what was In the best Interests of the two 
parties, of their children and of the Christian community, bearing In mind 
that God called his people to peace and not to conflict. 

The externa 1 and the eth I ea 1 
When Jesus made his radical pronouncement on the traditional dietary laws 
which, as Hark the evangelist saw lt, Involved the abrogation of all food­
restrictions, he Insisted that the things of supreme Importance were the 
springs of ethical conduct, whatever comes out of the human heart, not 
material things like food, whatever goes Into the human stomach 
(Hark 7118-23). 

This refusal to accord religious status to material things In themselves Is 
echoed by Paul. Food, In his eyes, was ethically neutral, and should not be 
made the subject of religious regulations. When his Corlnthlan converts 
asked him about food that had been offered In sacrifice to Idols, they may 
well have been aware that the church of Jerusalem had Issued an edict on 
this very matter. Paul certainly knew the Jerusalem edict, but he does not 
appeal to lt1 Indeed, he makes no reference to it at all. He brings the 
question on to the ethical leveh it Is people that matter,_ not food, which 
Is neither better nor worse for having been offered In a pagan temple. If I 
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thank God for the food and eat lt with a clear conscience, he says, let no 
one criticize me. But If my eating lt harms another person, that Is a 
consideration which takes precedence over my freedom. Hy freedom works both 
waysa I am free to eat, and I am free to abstain. In which way I should 
exercise my freedom may be decided by brotherly love. Christian charity Is 
more Important even than Christian liberty, because lt affects my relation 
to others. In point of charity, In concern for the Interest of others, 
1Chrlst did not please himself' (Romans 15•3). 

The details of the Jerusalem edict were of local and temporary appllcatlona 
the end which they were designed to promote, the avoidance of friction In 
social contact between Jew.lsh and Gentile Christians, was the Important 
matter. The dictates of Christian charity are of eternal and universal 
relevance, and they cannot by their very nature be Imposed from wlthout1 
they must proceed from the Indwelling Spirit of Christ. 

The same principle appears In Paul's attitude to circumcision. Clrcmclslon 
does not figure In the ministry of Jesus as lt does In Paul 1s, because lt 
was not an Issue In Jesus• entirely Jewish environment. When Paul warns his 
Galatlan converts against circumcision, lt Is not the rite In Itself that he 
has In mind, but the rite Imposed or undergone as a religious obligation, as 
a condition of acceptance by God. Such a:vlew of circumcision, In Paul's 
eyes, subverted the gospel of free grace1 therefore, he told the Galatlans, 
1 1f you get yourselves circumcised, Christ will do you no good 1 

(Galatlans 5•2). But the external rite In Itself, as he says to the 
Gaiatlans twice over, Is netther here nor there1 it has no ethical or 
religious Importance. 

An appreciation of Paul's attitude will g0 far to remove the difficulty 
which some have In accepting Luke 1s statement that Paul circumcised Timothy 
for a practical purpose - not to Improve his standing before God but to 
regularize his status In contemporary society (Acts 16•3).31 When the 
elders of the Jerusalem church dismissed as slanders the rumours that Paul 
taught the Jews of the dlaspora (whether followers of the Way or not) to 
give up circumcising their sons (Acts 21a20-24), they were probably rlghta 
to the practice of circumcision as an ancestral custom, as to the observance 
of the sabbath and other holy days, Paul had no objection. For Jews to do 
what Jews had always done was one thlng1 for Gentile converts to take over 
Jewish customs as though they were of the essence of the gospel was quite 
another. 

The sacraments 
Is lt relevant to raise here the question of baptism and the holy communion? 
Did Paul treat the water In the former sacrament and the bread and wine In 
the other as purely external or material things? 

These sacraments belonged to the tradition which Paul 1 recelved 1• He says 
so explicitly with regard to the holy communion (1 Corlnthlans 11a23), and 
he Implies lt In his references to baptism. His commission was not to 
baptize but to preach the gospel (1 Corlnthlans 1s17)1 but baptism was 
already an established practice. He takes lt for granted that the 
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Christians to whom he writes had been baptized, whether they were converts 
of his (cf. 1 Corlnthlans 1t131 Galatlans 3a27) or not (cf. Romans 6aJ, 1,)1 
and we Infer from his letters that he himself had been baptized (cf. the 
Inclusive 'we' of Romans 6alt1 1 Corlnthlans 12a1J)32, Baptism and the holy 
communion, over and above their theological significance, had a social 
relevance for Christians as Identity markers, as circumcision, the sabbath 
and the food restrictions had for Jews. But Paul makes lt clear that the 
external acts of baptism and participation In the eucharistic bread and cup 
are religiously worthless apart from the Inward and spiritual grace which 
they signify, just as the Israelites' safe passage through the sea and their 
partaking of the manna and the water from the rock did them no good without 
the response of faith and obedience (1 Corlnthlans 10a1-5). 

lt may be asked how Paul would have replied to the argument that, provided 
faith and obedience be forthcoming, baptism In water may be dispensed with. 
lt may be asked, but the question cannot be answered, because there Is no 
record of his ever having been faced with this Issue. lt was his 
responsibility to deliver to others what he himself had received. The 
response of faith was made Inwardly but lt was to be expressed outwardly, In 
word and act I on. 

'If you confess with your lips that Jesus Is lord', said Paul, 'and believe 
In your heart that God raised him from the dead, you will be saved' 
(Romans 10a9). There Is no express word of baptism here, but baptism 
normally provided the occasion on which the confession 'Jesus Is lord' was 
first made publicly. 

But, accepting baptism Into the name of Jesus as something that was 'given', 
Paul related lt to his distinctive teaching about the community of believers 
as being the body of Christ. 'In one Spirit we were all baptized Into one 
body', he tells the Corlnthlans (1 Corlnthlans 12a13)a to be baptized Into 
the name of Christ Is to be baptized Into Christ himself (Romans 6aJ1 
Galatlans 3a27), to become members of Christ corporate. 

Similarly, Paul accepted the holy communion as something that was 'given' -
given by Christ himself, from whose Institution and by whose authority lt 
had been handed down. Not only did the sacred meal serve as the focus of 
Christian fellowship, but the bread and the cup were, for Paul, the 
believers' participation (kolnonla) In the body and blood of Christ. Their 
conduct therefore should be In keeping with the significance of their 
communal eating and drinking. lt was absurd to think that the same persons 
could at one time have fellowship with Idols by sharing meals In pagan 
temples and at another time have fellowship with Christ by sharing the holy 
communion with his people (1 Corlnthlans 10a21)1 lt was equally absurd to 
think that they could have fellowship with Christ while their actions denied 
the reality of fellowship with his people (1 Corlnthlans 11120-22, 27-29). 

·what, above everything else, constituted unworthy participation was eating 
and drinking without charity In heart and conduct towards one's fellows. 
Here, as elsewhere, lt was human beings and their welfare that mattered for 
Paul1 here again he displayed the mind of Christ. 
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Fulfilling the law 
If Jesus sums up the whole law In the twin commandments of love to God and 
love to one•s neighbour (Hark 12•29-31, and parallels, quoting 
Deuteronomy 6•5 and Leviticus 19•18), Paul sums up the commandments setting 
forth one•s duty to a neighbour In the second of these• •You shall love 
your neighbour as yourself 1 (Romans 13•91 Galatlans 5114). Such 'love Is 
the fulfilling of the law• (Romans 3110). 

lt Is of some Interest, Incidentally, that Paul does not quote the first of 
the two great commandments! Indeed, as Buber points out, Paul (unlike Jesus) 
has little to say about our love for God. He does say In 1 Corlnthlans 813, 
1 1f one loves God, one Is known by him.• ( 1 God 1 Is omitted In p46, but that 
reading cannot stand against the otherwise universal testimony of 
manuscripts and versions). But In general Buber may be right In pointing to 
A Nygren 1 s explanation• love, for Paul, Is predominantly •made known 
through the cross of Christ• and human love Is, at best, the response to, or 
Indeed the reflexlon of, that divine love, of which God cannot well be the 
object.33 

That aside, lt may be said that when Paul speaks of fulfilling 1 the law of 
Christ• (Galatlans 612), lt Is Chrlst•s promulgation of love as the summary 
of the whole law that he has In mind. Bearing one another's burden Is one 
aspect of loving a neighbour as oneself. But there Is a spontaneity about 
love which consorts uneasily with legalism. We can do many things to order, 
but love Is not one of them. •You shall love ••• • may be couched In the 
same Imperative terms as the other commandments, but the structural Identity 
covers an Inward diversity. 

What can be said of Pau1 1 s statement In Romans 10•4 that 1Chrlst Is the end of 
the law for righteousness to every bellever 1 7 The noun translated •end 1 

(telos) Is ambiguous• lt may mean 1goa1 1 or lt may mean •termination•. In 
two major works on Romans to have been published In recent years, the 
meaning 1 goal 1 has been advocated by C E B Cranfleld1 the meaning 
•termination• by Ernst Kasemann. When two such able exegetes espouse 
contrary Interpretations, and do so In such a way that each excludes the 
alternative, decision between the two Is not likely to be easy. 

There Is no doubt that telos Is the natural word to use for the goal at 
which one alms. T~ere Is equally no doubt that Paul did consider recourse 
to law as a means of justification before God to be a dead-end. Across the 
path of law-keeping, lt might be said, was erected a b·arrler (wtllch taul 
would not have been unwilling to Identify with the cross ot Chrlst)3, 
bearing the notice• •No Road This Way•. 

But what If Christ puts an end to the law as a basis for justification 
precisely because he Is the goal of the law7 Could one correlate this 
Interpretation of Pau1 1s words with the loglon of Matthew 5•17, 1 1 have not 
come to destroy, but to fulfiJ17 While that loglln Is peculiar to Matthew 
among the Evangelists, something like lt Is ascr bed to Jesus In rabbinical 
tradition• •1 have not come to take away from the law of Hoses, neither 
have I come to add to the law of Hoses.•35 The rabbinical tradition 
probably preserves an echo of a genuine saying of Jesus, but reflects a 
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misunderstanding of lt. 

While the loglon of Matthew 5117 Is followed by further llgla characteristic 
of the stricter attachment of the special Matthaean mater al to the law, lt 
Is worthy of closer attention In Its own right. 

With the two v~rbs 'destroy' (kataly~) and 'fulfil' (pl~roo) may be compared 
the two which Paul uses In Romans 3•31, after his uncompromising affirmation 
that God's way of righteousness Is based not on works but on faltha •Do we 
then annul the law by falth7 Far from lt1 on the contrary, we establish the 
law.• The two verbs used by Paul, katarg~ and hlstan~, are commonly 
recognized as reflecting the rabbinical bat~~l and qayyem. lt Is at least 
possible that the same two Mlshnalc Hebrew words underlie kataly5 and plero~ 
In Matthew 5•1]. 

If Christ came to fulfil the law, and his people by faith In him establish 
the law, light may be thrown on the meaning of Romans 10a4. The key to this 
text, according to C K Barrett, Is to be found In the words els dlkalosrnen, 
which he paraphrases 'by realizing righteousness•. Thus, he says, 'Chr st 
Is the end of the law, with a view not to anarchy but to righteousness. He 
puts an end to the law, not by destroying all that the law stood for but by 
realizing lt. The law never was an effective means of attaining 
righteousness, but, since lt was righteous (vll.12), lt did always bear 
witness to God's righteousness. This howgver, has now actually been 
manifested In Christ (1.16 f.1 111.21).•3 

Profesor Barrett adds that In the clause 'Christ Is the end of the law' the 
term 'Christ' may be taken as equivalent to 'God's act In hlstory•37 - that 
Is to say, the saving event which ushers In the new creation. If this 
comment Is well founded (as I believe lt to be), then what Paul affirms here 
can be taken along with his earlier statement In Romans 8a4 that the purpose 
of God's saving act In Christ was 'that the righteous requirement of the law 
should be fulfilled In us who walk not according to the flesh but according 
to the Spirit'. Here again the note of fulfilment Is struck• In the gospel 
the law Is not abrogated1 lt Is fulfilled. What Is abrogated Is the 
conception of law •according to the flesh', as an external standard or code, 
conformity to which Is necessary for salvation. But Paul would argue that 
lt was never God's Intention that the law should be treated In that way. 
What Is fulfilled, In those 'who walk according to the Spirit', Is the will 
of God declared In the law1 the will of God, comprising 'what Is good and 
acceptable and perfect'· (Romans 12a2), Is accomplished by the Inward power 
of the Spirit as it could never be accomplished by conformity to an external 
code. This Is made explicit In 2 Corlnthlans 3, where the fulfilling of the 
will of God by grace of the life-giving Spirit Is described In terms 
probab 1 y derIved from JeremIah 1 s orae 1 e of the new covenant 
(Jeremiah 31-34), In which the law of God Is Implanted within his people 
and Inscribed on their hearts, Instead of being engraved on stone tablets as 
it was under the earlier covenant. 

lt Is In 2 Corlnthlans and Romans that we find the mature and relatively 
dispassionate presentation of Paul's understanding of the place of the law 
In the purpose of God. What he says on this subject In Galatlans takes Its 
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character from the urgent sense of concern which he felt when his Galatlan 
converts were disposed to listen to the visiting agitators and take some 
element of legalism Into their scheme of things. In this very controversial 
situation Paul emphasizes those features In the argument which support his 
case against the judalzers. lt Is not that 2 Corlnthlans and Romans 
contradict Galatlanst they do, however, make room for other aspects of the 
subject which were not Immediately relevant to the purpose for which 
Galatlans was written. 

But, for all the negative emphasis of Paul's treatment of law In Galatlans, 
the note of fulfilment Is not absent. 'The whole law Is fulfilled In one 
commandment, namely this• 11You shall love your neighbour as yourself"' 
(Galatlans 5•14). And the faith which works through such love Is the faith 
by which men and women are justified before God. 
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4. GOOD NEW FOR OUTSIDERS 

At the end of a study of Paul's allegory of Hagar and Sarah and their two 
sons (Galatlans 4121-31), first contributed to the Festschrlft for Ernst 
Kasemann In 19]6, C J Barrett concludes that •the disputed Interpretation of 
the story In Genesis becomes the root of the argument ... of Romans 9 - 11~ 
and a profound, though obscure, statement of the paradoxical predestinating 
grace that determines the ungodly to righteousness and life. Paul's Insight 
Is at once moral (In that his sympathy Is engaged by the unprivileged) and 
theological (In that he holds fast the freedom of God In grace). If space 
permitted this dual Insight could be traced back to Jesus, and onward to Its 
more elaborate exposition In Romans.•38 

Sy.pathy with the unprivileged 
The theological aspect of this dual Paullne Insight- the maintaining of 
God's freedom In grace- and Its fidelity to the teaching and practice of 
Jesus have already engaged our attention. We turn now to the moral aspect 
-sympathy with the unprivileged- and shall have no difficulty In seeing 
how this too can be traced back to Jesus. 

Jesus' live sympathy with the unprivileged members of Palestinian society 
In his time Is well attested In the gospel tradition. lt was not otherwise 
with Paul In the wider society of the Roman Empire. 

When Paul reminds the Corlnthlan Christians that they are not very 
distinguished by secular standards, he comments that this Is consistent 
with God's regular procedure, for he 'has chosen the things that are 
foolish by secular standards to confound the wise, weak things to confound 
the strong, Ignoble and despised things and things of no account to bring 
to nought the things which are' (1 Corlnthlans 1127, 28). Paul would not 
have needed to use such language to people who belonged to the submerged 
tenth of soclety1 he hopes to deflate the self-esteem of people who have 
quite a high opinion of their status and achievements. But the terms he 
uses do not suggest that God has made do, faute de mleux, with such 
unpromlslng materials as he descrlbes1 he Insists that God has deliberately 
chosen them, chosen them by preference, to accomplish his purpose, so as to 
remove all occasion for human boasting. 

Nor Is Paul the only New Testament author to emphasize this. The same point 
Is made by James when he says that •God has chosen those who are poor by 
this world's standards as rich In faith and heirs of the kingdom which he 
has promised to those who love him' (James 215). 

lt goes without saying that this perpetuates a central emphasis of Jesus' 
teaching and practice. The proclamation of good news to the poor, foretold 
In Isaiah 6111 as one of the features of the new age, was something on 
which Jesus Insisted as fulfilled In his ministry. His reply to John the 
Baptist's messengers, when they were sent to ask him, 'Are you the Coming 
One, or must we look for someone else7 1 Implied that this element In his 
ministry was more Important than all the miracles of healing (Hatt. 1112-6 
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par. Luke 7•18-23). Nor did he Insist on lt In word only1 he carried lt 
Into practice. He associated by preference with humble people and with 
those who would not be tempted to trust In any righteousness of their own 
to win the divine approval. The ninety-nine righteous persons who had 
nothing to repent of felt no need of his pardoning assurance, and should 
have had no cause of complaint If he gave his time and attention to those 
who did feel such need. They might have conceded this but would have 
argued that that was no excuse for his so obviously enjoying the company of 
such people. 

But the situation was worse than that. The people with whom Jesus 
associated were not merely~mme h1 1 aref, 'the people of the land' who were 
unfamiliar with the finer points of the law and so could not be trusted to 
preserve all desirable ritual purity, whether with regard to food and drink 
or In other respects. He associated with outright sinners, those who were 
Jewish by birth but might as well have been pagans for all the difference lt 
made to their way of life. His table-fellowship with such persons gave 
special offence to the respectable people.of his environment. A teacher of 
righteousness, they reckoned, ought to be more particular about the company 
he kept. 'A glutton and wine-bibber, a boon-companion of tax-gatherers and 
sinners' was how some of them summed him up (Matthew 11119 par. Luke 7•34). 
This was his own account of their assessment of him, and although lt was an 
unfriendly disparagement of his way of life, he agreed that his way of life 
was very different from John the Baptist's asceticism. ---

Jesus readily accepted Invitations to eat with people. At one stage he 
appears to have been In demand as an after-dinner (or during-dinner) 
speaker, who could always be relied on to say something original and 
pointed. But he really seems to have preferred table-fellowship with the 
less reputable members of society, Indeed with the 'rejects' of soclety.39 
When respectable people Invited him to a meal, they could depend on hearing 
some home-truths directed towards themselves• but there Is no record of 
similar criticism from him for those who were no better than they should be. 
He could relax In their company, for he knew that none of them was waiting 
to catch him out In something he might say1 and they could relax In his, 
for there was nothing 'judgmental' In his attitude to them. This was 
something that religious people then found lt difficult to take, just like 
their counterparts today. 

A religious teacher might be affable, compassionate, even uncensorlous 
towards such people, but to sit at table with them Implied a degree of 
fellowship which exceeded the limits of propriety. 

Table fellowship with Gentiles 
Even so, pious Jews would sooner sit at table with fellow-Jews who were not 
particular about ceremonial minutiae than with Gentiles. There Is no 
record of· Jesus' ever eating with Gentiles, even If he did look forward to 
the time when some trueborn Jews would be displaced by Gentiles at the 
banquet of the new age, where Abraham, lsaac and Jacob would recline at the 
top table (Matthew 8111, 12 par. Luke 13•28-30). 
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Perhaps there Is more to this prediction than appears on the surface. 
Jesus' table-fellowship has been recognized by several students as designed 
(on some occasions at least) to anticipate the banquet of the age to come, 
when certain selected persons would be Invited to 'eat bread In the kingdom 
of God' (Luke 14a15). This significance Is probably present also In the 
parable of the great supper, where Tom, Dick and Harry are brought In from 
the streets and lanes, from the highways and hedges, to take the place of 
others who were Invited earlier but chose not to come. The Evangelists no 
doubt had the lngatherlng of Gentiles In mind when they recorded this 
parable, but lt cannot be argued that the lngatherlng of Gentiles conflicts 
with Jesus' Intention when first he told the parable. True, he did not 
speak explicitly of Gentiles In this connection, but If those who were 
swept In to fill the vacant seats were 'the poor and maimed and blind and 
lame' (Luke L4a21), Gentiles would have a pre-eminent claim to be Included 
among them. 0 

But even If table-fellowship with Gentiles was Implicit In principle In 
Jesus' teaching and action, he provided no express precedent for such a 
practice. Had he provided one, Peter might not have required such 
exceptional persuasion to overcome his scruples about accepting the 
Invitation to visit Cornellus at Caesarea. Yet he did accept the 
Invitation, and evidently from then· on he had no misgivings about the 
principle of eating with Gentiles, at least with those who were God-fearers 
or believers. But his action shocked his stricter colleagues back In 
Jerusalem, who heard of lt before Peter himself returned, and greeted him 
with the reproach• 'Why did you go to uncircumcised men and eat with 
them7 1 (Acts 1113). In their eyes Gentiles were sinners by definition. If 
Peter or someone else had reminded them of their Master's table-fellowship 
with sinners, what would their response have been7 Probably they were none 
too happy about the precedent he set - a precedent which they were In no 
hurry to follow- but they might have said that at least the sinners with 
whom he sat at table were Jewish slnners,and not those 'lesser breeds 
without the law•. 

We can view with sympathy the dismay they felt at Peter's action. The news 
was bound to get around, and lt would not help their witness to fellow-Jews 
In Jerusalem and Its surroundings• worse than that, lt might expose them to 
considerable danger. So Indeed lt dlda lt was not long after that that the 
elder Agrlppa launched an attack on members of the Twelve, and 'saw that lt 
pleased the Jews' (Acts 12a3). In the persecution that broke out on the 
morrow of Stephen's death the Twelve were Immune from attack or banishment• 
now they are the principal targets for the king's assault. Why7 Because 
their leader had fraternized with Gentiles, and the rest of them acquiesced 
In his doing so. 

In spite of Peter's Initiative, however, there came a day when expediency, 
In his judgment, required him to abstain from table-fellowship with 
Gentiles. This was the occasion at Antloch on the Orontes described by 
Paul In Galatlans 2a11-1~ Peter's reasons for withdrawing from table­
fellowshiR with Gentile Christians at that time were by no means 
frlvolous.41 But In Paul's eyes those Gentile Christians were the socially 
despised parties In the current dispute and were therefore entltled.to 
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chief consideration. •Sinners of the Gentiles• such uncircumcised people 
might be In terms of Jewish tradition, but Christ had received them, as he 
used to receive other sinners during his Galllaean ministry. He had 
purified their hearts by faith, he had caused his Spirit to dwell within 
them, and their entitlement to a place at his table alongside their 
brethren of Jewish descent was not to be questioned. lt Is noteworthy that 
the principle of the unity of Jewish and Gentile believers as fellow­
members of Chrlst 1 s new society should find such concrete expression In the 
context of table-fellowship, since lt was In such a context that Jesus• own 
procedure was subjected to specially acute criticism. 

To Paul (and no doubt to others) fellowship at table was the most natural 
and acceptable outward expression of fellowship at heart. That Is why he 
dealt so devastatlngly with the uncharitable and Inconsiderate behaviour 
shown by some Christians to others at the supper-table at Corinth. Such 
behaviour showed that Its perpetrators had no heart-appreciation of the 
unity that binds believers together In Christ, no 'discernment of the 
Body 1 1 it rendered them •guilty of the body and blood of the Lord' 
(1 Corlnthlans 11a 27, 29), Similarly at Antloch (as Paul saw it) it was 
useless for Peter and other Jewish Christians, Including •even Barnabas•, 
to talk about the new unity of Jews and Gentiles In Christ If, for whatever 
reason, they withdrew from table-fellowship with their Gentile brethren, 
that one action spoke more eloquently than ten thousand words, and what it 
said was thlsa •Gentile believers are second-class citizens In God's new 
community. 1 

Friendship with outcasts 
To return to Jesus• positive attitude to various unprivileged groupsa 
despite the ban on entering any Samaritan town In the Hatthaean account of 
the commissioning of the Twelve (Matthew 10a5), Luke and John Insist that 
Jesus by no means regarded Samaritans as excluded from divine grace. 
Within the Jewish fold he extended a ready sympathy to women, who were In a 
number of respects less privileged than men1 he treated them as persons In 
their own right and (as we have seen) he Interpreted the law of marriage 
and divorce so as to protect their Interests. And nothing Is more striking 
In the record of his ministry than his friendly and welcoming attitude to 
moral and social outcasts. He did not patronize •tax-gatherers and other 
bad characters• (as they are called In the New English Bible rendering of 
Luke 15a1)1 he did not treat them with condescension, but gave the 
Impression that he genuinely appreciated their company and felt more at 
home with them than with respectable practitioners of religion. To be 
sure, If Luke's picture of the reception given him In the house of Slmon 
the Pharisee (Luke 7•36-50) Is at all typical, lt Is not surprising that he 
preferred to be entertained by those who made him more welcome, even If his 
accepting their hospitality earned him the reproach of being an associate 
of sinners (Luke 15a2~ 

In all these respects Paul was Jesus• faithful follower. For Paul, social 
and religious privileges became Irrelevant- Indeed, they ceased to exist­
within the family of faith. Slaves and free persons, women and men had an 
equal status within the new fellowship, and so, according to Paul, had 
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Gentiles and Jews. lt will readily be agreed that Jesus had no time for 
religious discrimination between slave and free person or between male and 
female. But did not Paul's abolition of any religious distinction between 
Jew and Gentile go beyond the teaching and example of Jesus1 Not, 1 think, 
In principle. 

Luke's witness Is here consistent with Paul's. Luke was as devoted to the 
Gentile mission as Paul was, but he saw the Gentile mission adumbrated 
already In Jesus' ministry. In his programmatic report of Jesus• preaching 
at Nazareth, he quotes Jesus as stating the purpose of his recent 
'anointing' to be that he should 'bring good news to the poor, proclaim 
release to captives and recovery of sight to the blind, liberate the 
oppressed and announce the acceptable year of the Lord' (quoting freely 
from Isaiah 6111,2). Then he adds, 'Today this scripture has been fulfilled 
In your hearing'. (Luke lu21)- fulfilled, that Is to say, by his reading 
these words as the programme of his newly Inaugurated ministry. But, as 
Luke reports him, Jesus goes on to Illustrate this message of grace for the 
unprivileged with examples drawn from Old Testament history - the sending 
of Elljah to a Phoenlclan widow with unimaginable blessing for her home at 
a time when no widows In Israel (so far as the record goes) were blessed In 
this way, and the healing of Naaman the Syrian at the word of Ellsha when 
no Israelite lepers (so far as the record goes) were similarly healed. 

lt may be said that this Is redactlonal, and that over against lt should be 
placed the words of Hatthew 18117, where the person who refuses to pay heed 
to the authority of the believing congregation must be treated •as a 
Gentile and a tax-gatherer'. Are these words redactlonal, or do they 
reproduce an authentic utterance of Jesus1 (In either case, they can be 
classed with other 1 H1 material which belongs to the stricter tradition of 
Judaean Christianity.) If they do reproduce an authentic utterance of 
Jesus, they must mean that his followers should adopt the same attitude to 
tax-gatherers as he himself was known to adopt. Tax-gatherers were social 
outcasts who had to be wooed and won1 they must be shown that they were not 
excluded from the circle of God's love. So, If the recalcitrant brother 
refuses to respond to the community's overtures, acting as ·.one who does not 
belong to lt, then he must be wooed back Into lt just as If he were a tax­
gatherer. And since the Gentile Is so closely linked with the tax-gatherer 
In this loglon, the same welcome must be extended to him. This may be 
dismissed as very forced exegesis, but for those who believe that we have 
to do here with a genuine saying of the historical Jesus, whose association 
with tax-gatherers won him notoriety In his day, Is any other exegesis 
posslble1 

While the Nazareth sermon Is peculiar to Luke, the text on which lt Is an 
expansion forms the core of the 'Q' record of Jesus' reply to John the 
Baptist's messengers. 

While Luke omits from his Gospel the Harkan Incident of the Syrophoenlclan 
woman, whose persistent faith and ready repartee were rewarded by Jesus 
with the healing of her daughter (Hark ]125-30), lt Is noteworthy that he 
makes mention In his report of the Nazareth sermon of Naaman the Syrian and 
the Phoenlclan widow. (If he had Included the Incident of the 
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Syrophoenlclan, one may wonder how he would have handled lt.) He does, 
however, Include the 1Q1 Incident of the centurlon of Capernaum, with 
Jesus• amazed reaction to the man's confidence In his ability to cure his 
sick servanta •I tell you, not even In Israel have I found such faith• 
(Luke 7•9). He does not append to this Incident, as Hatthew does, the 
loglon about many coming from east and west to sit at table with Abraham, 
lsaac and Jacob In the kingdom of God (Hatthew 8a11)1 he reproduces a 
similar loglon at the end of the short parable of the closed door, rounding 
lt off with the wordsa •some are last who will be first, and some are first 
who will be last• (Luke 13• 28-30). These last words would Indeed be 
applicable to the lngatherlng of Gentiles, especially If they displaced 
some who believed themselves to have a birthright entitlement to a place at 
the banquet - although they do not have this particular significance either 
here or In the other places where they appear In the synoptic record 
(Hark 10•311 par. Hatthew 19•301 Hatthew 20a16). 

lt Is plain that only exceptionally, and not by deliberate policy, did 
Jesus make contact with Gentiles during his ministry. lt Is equally plain 
that he looked forward to the day when Gentiles would be brought Into the 
kingdom of God. 

This distinction between present pollcy·and future purpose, I believe, 
provides the answer to Dr Geza Vermes's question about Jesus• wordsa 11t Is 
not right to take the children's bread and give lt to the dogs' (Hark 7•27) 
and 1Go nowhere among the Gentiles' (Hatt. 10a5). •However•, he asks, 'did 
the evangelists manage to record such sayings as these, and at the same time 
attribute to Jesus the view that the Gentiles were sopn to displace "the 
sons of the Kingdom", the Jews, as the elect of God7 142 His own answer Is 
that the •exclusive' sayings are attitudes belonging to the historical 
Jesus, and that those which breathe a more comprehensive spirit reflect a 
•radical transformation' which deflected 'the original bias of Jesus' 
ministry' In consequence of Pa~l's acknowledged apostleshlp and Gentile 
mission. But Paul's apostleshlp and Gentile mission were acknowledged only 
with reservations by the ·mother-church, and they were not sufficiently early 
to Influence the collection of the Q material. The Q collection Is Indeed 
bound up with the evangelization of Gentiles, but with the evangelization of 
Gentiles which followed the first dispersal of believers from Jerusalem and 
Judaea rather than with the Paullne mission. lt was natural that such a 
collection should make room for those sayings of Jesus which prefigured the 
lngatherlng of Gentiles, just as the 'H 1 material (as usually envisaged) 
featured those sayings which emphasized-that restriction of the blessings of 
the kingdom to Jews which, In point of fact, expressed Jesus' policy 
throughout his ministry. 

The Greeks In the Fourth Gospel 
The same distinction between present and future appears In another form In 
the Fourth Gospel, In the Incident of the Greeks who were In Jerusalem at 
Passovertlde and sought an Interview with Jesus. lt Is not plain from the 
narrative whether their request was granted or not. What Is plain, 
however, Is that Jesus spoke of a day when current limitations on the free 
outflow of his grace would be removed• 1The hour has come for the Son of 
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man to be glorified ••• and when I have been lifted up from the earth 
will draw all to myself' -all without distinction, Gentiles as well as 
Jews (John 12a20-32). 

Those Greeks may have been attracted to him by hearing about his cleansing 
of the temple (If it was at the same Passovertlde that Its cleansing took 
place). For the area which Jesus cleansed was the •court of the Gentiles•, 
the only part of the temple precincts where God-fearing Gentiles were 
permitted to approach the God of Israel. Jesus• action could thus be 
regarded by such God-fearers as a blow struck on their behalf, a conclusion 
which could be confirmed by his quotation of Isaiah 56a], 1 Hy house shall 
be called a house of prayer for all the nations• (Hark 11117). Here lt Is 
possible to recognize an •undesigned coincidence• between the Harkan and 
Johannlne records. 

Breaking down barriers 
An earlier writer than Dr. Vermes, who also Insisted on the Jewlshness of 
Jesus, was Joseph Klausner, whose work Jesus of Nazareth (first published 
at Jerusalem In Hebrew In 1922) appeared In an English translation In 1929. 
This was an epoch-making work, because lt was one of the first positive 
assessments of Jesus made by an orthodox Jewish nationalist. Klausner 
appraised Jesus as a nationalist Jew by Instinct, •and even an extreme 
nationalist•- as •a great teacher of morality and ah artist In parable 1 , 

whose ethical code displays 1a sublimity, distinctiveness and originality 
In form unparalleled In any other Hebrew ethical code 1 and who Is equally 
unparalleled In •the remarkable art of his parables•.43 Yet he detects In 
Jesus (In the light of the sequel to his career), •something out of which 
arose 11non-Judalsm111 .1f4 For, by Ignoring 1 the requirements of the national 
llfe 1 of Israel and setting up In their place •nothing but an ethlco-
rellglous system •bound up with his conception of the Godhead', he 
simultaneously 1both annulled Judalsm as the life-force of the Jewish 
nation, and also the nation Itself as a nation• '· For, Klausner adds, 1a 
religion which possesses only a certain conceptlo~ of God and a morality 
acceptable to all mankind, does not belong to any special nation, and, 
consciously or-unconsciously bre~ks down the barriers of natlonallty. 1 46 
If this Insight Is just (as I believe it Is), then Paul In his day came to 
appreciate the Inward tendency of Jesus• teaching and could have Invoked 
his precedent for his affirmation that In the new order of the gospel 
•there cannot be Greek and Jew, circumcised and uncircumcised, barbarian, 
Scythlan, slave, free persona but Christ Is all, and In a11 1 

(Colosslans 3•11). 

Justifying the ungodly 
No statement of Paul 1s Is more paradoxical, especially In the religious 
environment to which he originally belonged, than his description of God as 
the ·one who •justifies the ungodly' (ton dlkalounta ton asebe, Romans 4a5). 
How paradoxical it Is can be appreciated In the tight of Exodus 23•7 where 
the God of Israel, presenting himself as the model of Impartiality for 
human judges to follow, says, 1 1 will not acquit the wlcked 1 (Heb. 
t6la,dTq rarat). The Septuaglnt, replacing the first person singular by 
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the second, makes him say, •you shall not acquit the wicked' or 1you shall 
not justify the ungodly', the same v;rb and noun being used as Paul uses In 
Romans 4a5 (ou dlkal~sels ton aseb!). 7 So, according to Paul, God In the 
gospel does the very thing whlch, In the law, he says he will not do, or 
forbIds others to do. 

Yet God's justifying the ungodly Is the essence of the good news, as 
proclaimed not only by Paul but by Jesus himself. When Jesus was 
criticized by godly people - by the 'moral majority•, to use today's 
jargon - for consorting with disreputable persons, his defence wasa 1 1t .Is 
sick people that need the doctor, not those who are wella it Is sinners, 
not righteous people, that I came to call' (Hark 2a17). Hark's wording Is 
followed by Matthew (9a12)a Luke, In his rendition of the saying, adds the 
phrase •to repentance' (Luke 5a32). The point Is that God accepts sinners, 
justifies the ungodly, without requiring from them any prior amendment of 
life or undertakings with regard to the future. Even If he required such 
undertakings, and sinners were prepared to give them, what security could 
they offer that their undertakings would be kept? On this point 
J A Flndlay aptly quotes the eighteenth-century London hymn-writer Joseph 
Hart a 

Let not conscience make you linger, 
Nor of fitness fondly dreama 
All the fitness he requlreth 
Is to feel your need of hlma 
This he gives youa 

•Tts th~ Spirit's rising beam.48 

1Thls he gives you 1 a the undertaking Is on God's side. Luke Is not far 
astray In his epexegetlc addition of •to repentance•. 

1The follies and crimes of men are the signs and symptoms of the 
morbid condition of men's souls. This Is the fudamental point and 
the explanation why, In the ministry of Jesus, so much stress Is laid 
on repentance (metanola, change of character) rather than on 
reformation of behaviour. The attempt by rules and regulations to 
mend the ~anners of mankind Is to treat symptoms Instead of 
dlsease.•49 

A change of character Is necessarya 1 thls he gives you.• And there Is all 
the difference In the world between doing the right thing for fear of the 
consequences of doing otherwise or because it Is what law or convention 
demands, and doing it as the spontaneous act of a redeemed, transformed and 
grateful personality. 

lt Is not, I think, necessary to conclude from Roman~ 4a5 that Abraham, 
whose faith Is the subject of the context, Is actually counted as 
•ungodly•SO. On the contrarya If justification before God was ever 
obtainable by works, then (as Paul points out) Abraham had a better chance 
of securing lt than mosta but In that case he could have boasted of it as an 
achievement. Abraham, on God's own testimony, 'obeyed my voice and kept my 
charge, my commandments, my statutes, and my laws• (Genesis 26a5). Even so, 
lt was not on this account, according to the biblical record, that Abraham 
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was justified before Goda rather, 'he believed In Yahweh, and he counted lt 
to him as righteousness' (Genesis 15a6). Abraham's good deeds, substantial 
and numerous as they were, played no part In his justlflcatlona he was 
justified by divine grace, on the same ground as sinners who are devoid of 
any good works, when he took God at his word and believed In him. 

Abraham acknowledges his creaturely nothingness In the presence of God's 
majesty- 'I have taken upon myself to speak to the Lord, I who am but dust 
and ashes' (Genesis t8a27) - but he nowhere confesses his sin In the presence 
of God's holiness. Unlike the author of Psalm 32, quoted by Paul In the 
same context, he does not speak from experience of the blessedness of 
'those whose Iniquities are forgiven, and whose sins are covered', but the 
faith which Is reckoned to him as righteousness Is no different from the 
faith of one 'against whom the Lord will not reckon his sin' (Romans ~a],8). 
Where faith like this meets the grace of God, lt does not matter whether 
the believer Is the chief of sinners or a righteous person (although the 
man who Is called the chief of sinners In the New Testament was at the same 
time a righteous person), any more than lt matters whether the believer Is a 
Jew or a Gentile- which was Abraham at the time of his justlflcatlon1 
What does matter Is that one believes In God- the God who justifies the 
ungodly. 

One of the most pungent contemporary exponents of Paul's teaching on the 
justification of the ungodly Is Ernst Klsemann. A number of years ago he 
published a lecture on 'The Faith of Abraham In Romans ~·51 and since then 
he has returned to the subject In the course of his commentary on Romans.52 
Kasemann 1 s horror of pietism Is as great as his horror of legalism (are they 
perhaps two sides of one coln1) and he Insists on God's free act In 
justifying the ungodly to the point where some have complained that he does 
not make lt clear enough that the justified sinner does not remain ungodly. 
(But K~semann might reply that he does so remain - slmul justus et peccator). 

What Kasemann does make clear Is that the removal of ungodliness Is the 
creative act of God. On this he lnststsa 

'That God has spoken to us, and does not cease to speak to us, Is our 
only salvatlona that we allow this Word to be spoken to us and dare 
to live by lt Is our sanctification and justification. No 
achievement of our own annuls our ungodliness, which can always only 
be ended through the divine promise given to us, hence only In faith 
as the state of being coram de~ We do not transcend ourselves. God 
comes to us In his promise and makes us righteous - righteous In that 
we, as the receivers, allow him to come to us.• 

Kasemann may be thought to play down the ethical Implications of being 
justified by faith. But he does bring out Paul's emphaslsa God Is the God 
who alone does great wondersa he Is the God of the Impossible - he creates 
out of nothing, he brings the dead to life, and (most 'Impossible' of all) 
he justifies the ungodly. 

The actions of Jesus, as well his parables, come Into view here. We have 
seen how his parables underline the special welcome that God reserves for 
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the rejects of society, the wholesale sinners, the utterly disreputable. 
And Jesus brought home this attitude of God by himself extending just such a 
special welcome to characters like thesea 

Outcasts of men, on you I call, 
Harlots and publicans and thlevesl 
His arms are stretched to embrace you allt 
Sinners alone his grace receives. 

For this he Incurred the reproach of the respectable and the orthodox, just 
as Paul did when he extended the blessl~gs of the kingdom of God, the 
assurance of God's pardoning grace and all that accompanies that, to 
Gentiles, and to such Gentllesa the untutored ldolators of Lycaonla, the 
outrageous libertines of Corinth- In a word, to the ungodly par excellence. 
lt was for the ungodly, Paul Insisted, that Christ died (Romans 5a6). And 
In Christ's dying for the ungodly lies the solution to the problem how God 
himself remains just and at the same time justifies the ungodly. 

In Kasemann•s judgement, Paul's doctrine of justification by faith, apart 
from legal works,· Is ultimately his Interpretation of the person of Christ. 

'The Paullne doctrine of justification Is entirely and solely 
Chrlstology, a Chrlstology, Indeed, won from Jesus• cross and hence 
an offensive Chrlstology. Its point Is the ecce homo presented so 
that we, confronted with the Nazarene, learn how llttle our Illusions 
about ourselves and the world can stand up to his reality. But it' 
Is this which Is the break through to the new creatlon.•)3 

Kasemann perhaps overstates his case by emphasizing that it Is the ungodly, 
In distinction from 'the Pharisees, t~ Zealots or the men of Qumran 1 , who 
are the recipients of God's creatlon.5 Paul's 'polemical doctrine•, as 
Wrede called the doctrine of justification by faith a1one,55 becomes ·In 
Kisemann 1s hands a polemical doctrine In a slightly different sense• and 
Indeed, If polemics are called for, lt Is an Incomparable weapon. But If 
the Pharisees and other righteous people are excluded from God's salvation, 
lt Is because they are self-excluded, as the elder brother was self-excluded 
from the prodigal's welcome home party. ~asemann no doubt has In mind the 
modern counterparts of 'the Pharisees, the Zealots or the men of Qumran•, 
and what he says Is completely In line with Jesus' Insistence that there Is 
no spiritual peril so great as theirs 1 who trust In themselves that they are 
righteous, and despise others' (Luke 18t9). 

Paul, like Jesus, shocked the guardians of Israel •s law by his Insistence on 
treating the law as a means to an end and not as an end In Itself, by his 
refusal to let pious and moral people seek security before God In their own 
piety and morality, by his breaking down of barriers In the name of the God 
who justifies the ungodly, by his proclamation of a message of good news for 
the outsider. In this Paul saw more clearly than most of his Christian 
contemporaries Into the essence of Jesus' life mission. 
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